MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 6 July 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.31pm and 7.35pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
In line with MCC policy, the Full Council Meeting was taped using a digital voice recorder. 
117/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Terry John, Cllr Lynda Parker and Cllr Graham Willcocks.
118/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes again reminded Members that if they felt, during the meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. 
Cllr Hughes declared a prejudicial interest in agenda items 5 (To approve and sign as a true and correct record the draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 June 2015) and 6 (part thereof - Matters Arising from the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 June 2015). Cllr Rob Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 14 (Update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United FC in respect of the Sports Pavilion, North Sports field, Manorbier). Cllr Terry Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 5 and 6 (part thereof - Matters Arising from the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 June 2015).
119/15
To note MCC policy on the video and/or audio recording of Full Council meetings. Clerk reminded Members of current MCC policy (agreed at the June 2014 Full Council meeting) that no recording of Full Council meetings was permitted, apart from that undertaken by the Clerk to aid Minute taking. Cllr Terry Williams suggested that this policy be announced at the start of each Full Council meeting. Members agreed and Cllr Hughes confirmed he would mention this at the start of each meeting of Full Council. 
120/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 1 June 2015. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 1 June 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.
121/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 1 June 2015. Clerk read out an email from Network Rail about the vegetation growth at the level crossings at Beavers Hill and Manorbier Newton. This confirmed that vegetation had now been cut back by both Network Rail and Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) although Network Rail had considered the vegetation growth at the crossings (knee high) to be safe for users. Clerk added that Network Rail’s inspector had also highlighted that, during his 30 minute visit to the Beavers Hill crossing, around 50% of traffic had approached the crossing at excessive speeds, greatly reducing their ability to give way to trains. He confirmed he would be contacting British Transport Police to ask them to observe the crossing and educate users. A local resident had emailed MCC to thank it for its help on this matter. Cllr Hughes disagreed with Network Rail’s view that the growth of vegetation at the crossings before the cut back still rendered it safe for users, particularly cars. Cllr Hall agreed. Cllr Long confirmed that Network Rail had done a good job at Manorbier Newton crossing.

At this point in the meeting (7.51pm), Cllr Hughes left the room having declared a Prejudicial Interest in the following item. Cllr Terry Williams took over as Chair.
122/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 June 2015. Cllr Hine pointed out that County Cllr Phillip Kidney was not present at the meeting, so his name needed to be deleted from the Minutes. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 June 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record apart from the one amendment. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken - 5 in favour, 1 abstention. 
123/15
Matters Arising from the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 June 2015. None.


At this point in the meeting (7.54pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room and resumed his position as Chair. 
124/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder and highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Note taken from the internet and sent by a local resident about the Wild West Custom Van and Hotrod Weekend 2015 taking place at Buttyland Caravan Park on 11 and 12 July 2015. All Members asked the Clerk to check with PCC that the event is licensed.

At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the Full Council Meeting held on 1 June 2015. Tape erased. Clerk highlighted the following additional important correspondence;
· Email from Welsh Government about the provision of toilets for use by the public (part of the Public Health (Wales) Bill). The Bill will include a need for each local authority to develop a local toilet strategy.

· One Voice Wales (OVW) Annual Conference on 3 October 2015 in Pontrhydfendigaid, Ceredigion. Leighton Andrews, AM, will be one of the guest speakers.

· Cllr Hine pointed out that the next OVW Area Committee was due to take place on 15 July 2015 and asked if MCC wished him to attend these meetings on its behalf. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Cllr Hine represent MCC at these meetings, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

· OVW training modules available over the next month.
· Email from Wales Audit Office about a survey for residents asking for their views of PCC and the services it provides www.mypembs.audit.wales
· Email from PCC about the results of the ‘Public Services in Pembrokeshire’ event held earlier this year.

· Climate Change Commission for Wales survey

· Email from PLANED asking for volunteer drivers. Cllr Hine agreed to display this request in Jameston Village Hall.

· Welsh Government Call for Honours Nominations (Birthday 2016). MCC proposed no nominations.
· Letter from Age Cymru Pembrokeshire asking if MCC wished to become a member. Councillors agreed not to become a member at this time.
· Email from First Group about a new Customer and Communities Improvement Fund aimed at delivering projects that would benefit communities in areas of need. Fund aimed at lower income groups with a social need relevant to rail services. Members wondered if a car park at Manorbier Station could be included despite previous indications that improvements would be made here. Clerk asked to complete an initial Expression of Interest application and send to First Group.

· Public Services Ombudsman for Wales Annual Report 2014/15. Members noted that no complaints had been made against MCC during the period of the report.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.

125/15
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;

a) NP/15/0369/FUL and NP/15/0370/CAC – Demolition of wall to garden shed to provide off road parking space at Carew Cottage, Manorbier SA70 7TD. Cllr Hughes noted that this project was located in a conservation area near to Manorbier Castle. As a result, Cllr Hine proposed that a site meeting be requested, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk to take forward.

b) Pre-application Consultation: Proposed installation of 20m high Lattice Tower Mobile Phone Base on land opposite Welsh Water reservoir, The Ridgeway, SA70 8LF. Cllr Hine asked if this was in MCC’s area. Cllr Hughes said it was (just) in St Florence Community Council’s area. However, Members agreed that a project that would see improved mobile phone coverage locally should be welcomed. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC, in principle, offer no objections to this project, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.

c) Appeal to National Assembly for Wales: NP/14/0446 – Use of land for the stationing of one gypsy static caravan, retention and re-siting of one touring caravan together with utility/day room, septic tank, alteration to ground levels, formation of earth bunds and improvements, alterations to access at The Oaks, Land adjacent to Wynd Hill Farm, Manorbier SA70 7SL. Members noted that the appeal starting date was 15 June 2015. Full Council confirmed its earlier recommendations and again noted that this project was not in the LDP. Cllr Hughes said that MCC did not need to add to its earlier comments. Members agreed.
d) Appeal following issue of an Enforcement Notice by PCNPA: EC13/0053 – Erection of a timber built single storey dwelling house with surrounding decking and storage of a touring caravan, domestic garden furniture and children’s play equipment used ancillary to the unauthorised dwelling house at Mead Meadow, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LG. Members noted. 
e) Other planning notices were noted by councillors, including a letter from PCNPA about changes to planning procedures, including availability of paperwork and free pre-application consultations and surgeries AND a letter from PCC about changes to the way they notify Town and Community Councils of planning applications and decisions. Council discussed the increased use by both planning authorities of electronic communications only (rather than hard copies of planning documents being sent out to Community Councils) and the future increased cost this might involve for MCC.

126/15
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 May 2015 to 12 June 2015. 
Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 
the period was £6,145.46 and that transactions totalling £2,059.01 had cleared the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £27,818.87 following receipt of an interest payment of £3.32. Cllr Hall asked for clarification on the payment to Aon UK Ltd. Clerk confirmed this was MCC’s annual insurance payment and that the insurance covered Public Liability. Cllr Hall proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

127/15
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· Building of a gypsy encampment had started just off the Ridgeway, near to MCC’s boundary with Lamphey CC. The field was owned by a couple from Cosheston. A mobile home, decking and bunding and horses had been installed. The Enforcement Officer, PCNPA, had now put a temporary Stop Notice/Order on further work. 

· Painting out of graffiti in Jameston bus shelter (Pembroke bound) would be completed by the end of the week.

· PCC had undertaken a site visit to Jameston Play Area and looked at the Zip Wire and other equipment. PCC had noted that the swings were positioned too low from the bar and needed picking up. MCC awaited news on any PCC help for re-instating the zip wire although PCC had again mentioned the gaps in the zip wire supports. RoSPA were also due to carry out the formal annual inspection shortly.
· PCC had undertaken hedge and grass cutting in the area and if anything had been missed out, PCC to be informed. Cllr Long asked about the Manorbier Newton to Lamphey road. County Cllr Kidney confirmed this had been done.
· Richard Brown had suggested meeting with MCC soon to discuss transfer of grass cutting, etc responsibilities to MCC. MCC suggested that a meeting be arranged for 23 July at 1.00pm, including County Cllr Kidney. County Cllr Kidney agreed to liaise with Richard Brown.

· PCC looking to put back in place the ‘sleeping policeman’ in Station Road, Manorbier.

· Increased fly tipping had been reported in the area.

Cllr Hughes thanked County Cllr Kidney for his helpful update.
128/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Repair to new bus shelter in Jameston: Clerk confirmed that authority to proceed with the repair of Jameston bus shelter (Tenby bound) had now been received from First. Queensbury Shelters should complete the work, including turning the shelter around to protect waiting passengers from the elements, by mid-August 2015. The cost of £2,982.60p would be met by First after payment by MCC to Queensbury Shelters Ltd. Clerk confirmed that the pavement would be levelled as part of the repair. 
· Removal of graffiti from existing bus shelter in Jameston: see County Councillor’s report above.
· Casual Vacancy in Manorbier Ward: Clerk reported PCC had confirmed that no local electors wished to petition for an election, following the recent Notices that had been displayed around the area. Cllr John Williams proposed that MCC wait until September 2015 before it commences further Co-option work in this regard, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
· 2015 Annual Inspection of Jameston Play Area: Clerk confirmed that RoSPA would be undertaking the inspection within the next week or so.  Clerk had also now received a quote from Tawny Wood for repairs to the Zip Wire supports (8). This included digging out the rotting posts and replacing with tanalised posts that would have aluminium plates tacked at grass level to prevent damage from strimmers. Total costs would be £1,290.00p plus VAT. County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up PCC to see if they would support the costs of repairs. Clerk agreed to copy the Tawny Wood quote to County Cllr Kidney. 

· Manorbier Community Notice board: Cllr Hughes reported that the notice board was now in place. 
129/15 
To consider an update from Cllr Hine on the purchase of a defibrillator for MCC’s area. Cllr Hine said that the equipment would be on its way in the next couple of weeks. MCC would then need to decide where to locate the defibrillator and could discuss this at the September 2015 meeting. Demonstrations on its use would follow. Cllr Hine confirmed there would be no charge for the equipment.
130/15
To consider the future of Corner House land, Jameston. Clerk read out a letter from Hugh Griffiths, owner of Corner House, Jameston. Mr Griffiths had now paid the rent for the last three years for the piece of land attached to Corner House, together with an additional payment of £10 to cover administration. Mr Griffiths had also asked if it would be possible to take over this piece of land from MCC, either permanently or under an improved, longer term lease. This matter had also been discussed in September 2010 by MCC but had never progressed. Clerk confirmed that the J J Morris valuation of the land, undertaken in June 2012, amounted to £1k. J J Morris had referred to the original licence, established in 1996. Clerk considered that the original licence agreements had lapsed. Cllr Hughes said that MCC needed to consider the future of this piece of land between now and the end of March 2016 and to establish ownership of the land, as this was in question. This would need involving solicitors and the Land Registry. Once ownership had been confirmed, disposal of the land could be taken forward. Cllr Terry Williams agreed that clarification was needed from HM Land Registry. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that a solicitor be approached to take this forward. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Long queried the costs of this work and proposed that a cap of £200 plus VAT be put on this work. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
131/15
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Clerk reported that Red Kite had confirmed that HM Land Registry had requested additional information on 15 June 2015 and this had been provided by Red Kite on 16 June 2015. Red Kite agreed to keep MCC posted on developments. 

132/15
To consider an update on action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area and on volunteer work at Jameston Play Area. Clerk reported that he had again spoken with Graham Wharton, Freshwater East Coast Care Group (FECCG), to remind him to send the poster and leaflet examples, to aid MCC’s work in this respect. Clerk had yet to receive them.


Cllr Hughes reported he had received a letter from Val Bradley, Jameston, in which she offered to maintain the cleanliness of the play area on a voluntary basis. Ms Bradley was a dog owner and offered to speak with other dog owners who used the park to enlist their help. Cllr Hughes suggested that Members consider this offer for a 6 month trial period despite the fact this would condone use of the park by dog walkers. Cllr Marcia Kidney reported that a local resident dog owner had spoken to her saying that she was furious that MCC had put signs up to ban dogs from the children’s play area and that she had ripped them down immediately. Cllr Long proposed that MCC agree to this offer from Ms Bradley for a 6 month trial period. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. However, Cllr Terry Williams put forward a counter proposal to not allow dogs in the play area. He felt that MCC could not condone dogs being able to enter and foul a children’s play area where there could be health and safety implications for the children. He did not know of any other children’s play area where dogs were allowed to enter. Cllr Terry Williams proposed more rigid signs also be put up. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour of rejecting this offer. Clerk to reply to Ms Bradley for her kind offer but Members felt that they could not condone dogs being allowed into a children’s play area.      
133/15
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – Office costs (postage) - £7.56. Cllr Long proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
 
b) Maldwyn Llewelyn – manufacture and installation of Manorbier Community Notice board  - £495.00. Cllr John Williams proposed payment, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

134/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. Cllr Hall reported that, following a personal experience, OfCom were looking at suppliers of broadband due to mis-selling of contracts. This centred on the advertising of speeds which could not be achieved through BT cables. Cllr Hall suggested OfCom be contacted if anyone had issues around broadband speeds not being achieved, as promised by their supplier. 

Cllr Long mentioned the voluntary work being undertaken on the flower beds in Manorbier Newton (those seen when entering Manorbier Newton from the Cow Park Farm direction). Cllr Long thought these beds were being well looked after and were a credit to Mr and Mrs Butler. Cllr Long proposed that a letter of thanks be sent to Mr and Mrs Butler for their good work. Members were all in favour of the Clerk sending an appropriate letter of thanks.


Cllr Hughes reported that MCC have to endorse the appointment of Additional Community Governors (ACG) to Manorbier School. These did not need to be councillors. The local PCSO, Andrew Griffiths, was willing to become an ACG but that MCC needed to support this appointment. Members were content for MCC to support this appointment and the Clerk was asked to send an appropriate letter to PCC and the school.

Clerk reported that he received the latest invoice from Rob Izzard for grass cutting at Jameston Play Area and at the two sports fields in Manorbier. This totalled £1,512.00p and was for the period March 2015 to the end of June 2015. Clerk added that, Mr Izzard had also asked for authority to cut the grass at the sports fields every 10 days during the growing season. Cllr Hall declared a Prejudicial Interest in this item and left the room at this point. Cllr Hine proposed that the claim for £1,512.00p for grass cutting to the end of June 2015 be approved, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour. Cllr John Williams asked if Mr Izzard was being given help. County Cllr Kidney said Mr Izzard’s son had been helping him with the grass cutting and Cllr Hughes also confirmed that Mr Izzard had purchased a new mower. After a brief further discussion, including on spend against the grass cutting budget to date, Cllr Long proposed that the extra cuts of the sports fields during the growing season, up to the end of August 2015 only, also be approved. This to be reviewed in September 2015. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point.

Clerk reminded Members that organisers of The Long Course Weekend (LCW) were still holding a cheque for £1k for MCC. This was the prize, as voted for by participants in the Long Course Weekend in 2014, for the most welcoming village. Cllr Hughes thought that two organisations would be best placed to receive some or all of the prize money; MUFC and/or South Ridgeway Community Association. Cllr Terry Williams wondered if Emmanuel Gospel Church had also been involved. Cllr Hall doubted if LCW would hold details of all those that helped in Manorbier. Marshalls at the event would have received some financial incentive (possibly £200) for their work. Cllr Hughes suggested that MCC receive the money and then allocate to the most appropriate community organisation. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed this approach, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk to respond to LCW accordingly.


Clerk asked if outstanding ‘Register of Members’ Interests’ forms could be given to him at the September 2015 meeting of Full Council.


There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked Councillors and a member of the public for attending and reminded those present that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 7 September 2015 at 7.30pm. The meeting closed at 9.31pm.
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